Swinton Community Committee - 10th October, 2006


SWINTON COMMUNITY COMMITTEE
The Swinton High School

Sefton Road

Swinton

10th October, 2006

Meeting commenced:
6.00 p.m.
"
ended:
8.30 p.m.
PRESENT:
Norman Shacklady - Beechfarm Residents' Association - in the Chair

Community Representatives



Jean Appleby - Friends of Victoria Park




Frank Arnold - Friends of Beechfarm




Brian Elsey - Moorside Rangers JFC




John Etherson - Community Residents of Wyndham Avenue




Chris Grimshaw - Deans Youth Football Club




Krys Hill - Friends of Victoria Park




Alan Hitchcock - St. Peter’s Area Residents




Louise Jackson - Clifton Charity Shop




Brian Johnson - St. Peter’s Area Residents




Ruth Nelson - Wardley Community Centre




K.T. Oliver - Peatfield Tenant Resident




Graham Pattison - Moorside Rangers JFC




Nicola Ramsden - Swinton Families




Rhona Rothwell - Moorside Bowling Club




Denis Schofield - Deans Youth Club




M.E. Sullivan - Clifton Resident




Stuart Anthony Thompson - PACE




Barry C. Wilde - Swinton Open Space Community Association




Maureen Wilkinson - Transport/Environment Group Clifton




Ward Councillors



Councillors B.J. Lea and Maureen Lea (Pendlebury Ward)




Councillors Derek Antrobus, Jim Dawson and Bill Hinds (Swinton North




Ward)

Councillors Val Burgoyne, John Cullen and Joe O’Neill (Swinton South Ward)


ALSO IN ATTENDANCE:




Heidi Finlay - Neighbourhood Manager




Steve Gogarty - Urban Vision




Jill Baker - Strategic Director of Children’s Services




Tommy Curran - Salford Community Leisure




Inspector Julie Hughes - Swinton Police Service

John Biddlestone - Headteacher of Swinton High School together with staff and pupils of this school also participated in the meeting

33.
THE SWINTON HIGH SCHOOL - BUILDING SCHOOLS FOR THE FUTURE
The Committee made a return visit to the Swinton High School, a Specialist College for the Performing Arts.  Upon arrival Members were greeted by pupils who distributed the most recent newsletter detailing the activities at, and achievements of, the school.  Since the last visit by the Committee in October, 2005, Swinton High had continued to improve.  In 2006 pupils achieved 65% A*-C grades.  This was the fifth successive year of GCSE A*-C grade improvements, the fourth successive year of “best ever” 5A*-C grades and the second successive year that the school would be a member of the Elite Specialist Schools and Academies Trust Most Improved Schools Club.

As Members assembled the Committee were entertained by pupils of the high school who displayed their skills by playing a selection of light jazz.  Jill Baker, Strategic Director of Children’s Services, opened her presentation on Building Schools for the Future by thanking the entertainers and the Committee applauded their work.

Mr. Biddlestone, Headteacher, welcomed the Community Committee to the Swinton High School and thanked them for their support in helping to maintain the post of School Based Police Officer who had been of benefit to both the school and the wider community.

Members of the Committee, together with staff and pupils of the high school, received a presentation from the Strategic Director of Children’s Services on the Building Schools for the Future (BSF) programme and discussed, and asked questions on, its implications.

The BSF programme was a Government initiative to renovate secondary schools.  Salford had been allocated £110M to transform buildings and ICT.  Whilst the funds could be used to improve only the structure of buildings it was acknowledged that this was only appropriate if such action served the needs of the pupils and staff.  The Salford Local Authority were, therefore, hoping to use the funds to create schools for the 21st century which would help young people fulfil their potential, ensure schools were at the heart of the community and help to create a City where young people were valued.  Overall the intention was to replace some of the existing schools with new ones and substantially refurbish others.  This would allow for a wider range of teaching, an extended range of local services for the local community and greater flexibility and ease of movement throughout the buildings.  The improvements in ICT would, in addition to improving teaching, allow pupils and parents to interact with the school outside of school hours.

The list of schools in the programme included the Swinton and Moorside High Schools which, it was considered, were poor buildings on sites which were too small to fulfil modern needs.  The proposal was to close both schools and replace them with a single 1,500 place school for 11-16 year olds.  This would help deal with the projected fall in pupil numbers which it was anticipated would be generated by the trend towards smaller families.  There would not be sufficient funds to rebuild both schools and the option of rebuilding one and refurbishing the other was not considered to offer good value for money.  There would also have been difficulties in finding two sites of sufficient size to accommodate such schools within the area.

BSF was a long-term programme of 10 to 15 years and it was anticipated it would commence approximately 2009.  The Committee was given details also of the proposals for other schools in the City including Roman Catholic Voluntary Aided Schools .

The Committee ,  and pupils and staff of the Swinton High School ,  made a number of comments and asked questions :

· A site for the proposed new Swinton school had not yet been determined.  There were relatively few which would be suitable.  The site of the former Wardley College was not in a central location nor Council ownership and was in the greenbelt.  A more central location between the two existing schools, would be the area north of the East Lancashire Road where the playing fields of the Moorside High School were currently located.  The impact of the possible location upon local primary schools was raised.  It was suggested that the change to this location might prompt the parents of pupils in schools such as the Clifton Primary, which was on the border of Salford, to send their children to secondary schools outside of the City.

· Whilst priority was given to the best outcome for pupils attention was paid also to the implications of the proposals for staff.  It was noted that the falling pupil rolls could have affected staff in any case.  The need for change and the Council’s positive record in dealing with staff had been acknowledged by the trades unions and they had been consulted on the proposals.  

· Specialist status was assigned to specific schools and could not be transferred to other ones.  Thus, the performing arts status of the Swinton High School could not be transferred to the proposed new school although the process of establishing the school would involve an assessment of the needs across the City and the identification of existing strengths so that account could be taken of these in the design of the new school.  Mr. Biddlestone indicated that he had not been aware of this limitation about which pupils were concerned.  He reported, however, that the Governing Body of the school were generally supportive of the proposals whilst having some concerns about staff tenure and practical matters.

· It was pointed out that the pupil roll at Swinton High School was rising and the Strategic Director was asked to explain if consideration was given to action that might be taken if the projected fall in pupil numbers did not materialise.  She explained that the situation was monitored and that the Council had set a target of reducing by half the number of Salford primary school pupils who went to secondary schools outside of the City so that the possible fall in population was not accepted but rather challenged.  It was hoped that the BSF programme would be flexible and capable of adjustment should pupil numbers rise.

· The impact of the proposals upon other non-educational services, such as the Pendlebury Recreation Centre, was raised.  Mrs. Baker reported that it was hoped that improved associated facilities would be part of the programme but that the location or design could not be guaranteed. The facilities would certainly be no worse than those in current use.

· Residents expressed concern that moving the Swinton High School could generate housing development on the vacant site and, possibly, on the playing fields resulting in the area becoming cramped with little green space.  Mrs. Baker reported that there would not, as a result of the proposals, be a net loss of green space across the City but that this did not guarantee the space would be replaced in the area from which it was lost.  She encouraged Members to communicate their concerns on this, and other issues, via the questionnaire in the consultation document.

· A general concern about the perceived sale of public facilities to the private sector was raised.

The Strategic Director of Children’s Services concluded her presentation by reminding Members that although the BSF programme was currently directed at only secondary schools a further phase for primary schools would follow.

At the conclusion of the presentation the pupils and staff of the Swinton High School left the meeting and Members continued with the formal business of the Committee.

34.
APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE
Apologies for absence were submitted on behalf of Councillor Barry Warner, Tracy Jacobs (Community Development Worker) and Christine Sigurniak.

35.
POLICE ISSUES
Inspector Hughes gave a statistical report on developments in the period since 15th August, 2006.  The Police Service had been empowered to deal with less serious woundings at the scene of the crime via fixed penalty notices.  As a consequence the number of such incidents recorded had increased by 18.  An increase in the numbers of theft from motor vehicles was attributed to the popularity of satellite navigation equipment.  Theft of motor vehicles and burglaries had increased but robberies and drug related offences had fallen.

The Inspector gave an update on the use of alcohol warning letters to parents of young people which seemed to have been effective and outlined the procedure involved.  She gave details also of recent strategies, supported by the local authority, undertaken by Community Beat Officers over weekends to tackle anti-social behaviour and of ongoing work with the Trading Standards Directorate to deal with off-licences which sold alcohol to underaged children.

The Inspector gave details of actions which were to be undertaken as part of the Respect agenda over 1st and 2nd November, 2006, including dealing with the problem of quadbikes.  The Committee were pleased to note that Police Community Support Officers were to be issued with body armour and the success of body checks at the Forest Bank Prison in catching people smuggling drugs and mobile phones to prisoners.

The Committee made a number of comments and asked a range of questions:

· The Police and Trading Standards were working towards the revocation of licences of those shops which sold alcohol to underage people.  Councillor Mrs. Lea reported that the Council’s approach of “three strikes and you’re out”, which would remove the licence from both the person and the premises thereby preventing further abuse, had attracted national attention.  The Inspector reported that, so as to tackle the problem of adults buying alcohol on behalf of young people, off-licences could be required to mark bottles so that offences could be traced back.

· Residents of Clifton reported, however, that in spite of the actions outlined above, anti-social behaviour associated with drugs and alcohol continued in their community.  Inspector Hughes was surprised at the suggestion that Police Officers drove passed and ignored offenders and asked to be given specific details.  Councillor Mrs. Lea outlined the complexity of the situation where some residents asked for ginnels to be closed to prevent problems whilst others asked for them to be kept open.

· Members gave examples of a number of instances where telephone calls to the    872  5050 number had taken a long time to be answered or not given a response and suggested that this gave a poor impression of the service and was of particular concern to vulnerable people.  Inspector Hughes outlined actions which were being taken to resolve the problem including making an officer responsible for analysing calls and allocating responses.

Members concluded their discussion by comparing the problems arising from anti-social behaviour with the very positive input which the Committee had received from the pupils of the Swinton High School.

36.
MINUTES OF PROCEEDINGS

RESOLVED:
THAT the minutes of the meeting held on 22nd August, 2006, be approved as a correct record.

37.
SOSCA STEERING COMMITTEE

RESOLVED:
THAT Councillors Antrobus, Val Burgoyne and Maureen Lea serve on the SOSCA Steering Committee thereby ensuring that key functions such as Planning and Environmental Services and all Wards in the area are represented.

38.
FOOTPATH ACROSS SILVERDALE

(Previous Minute 29 - 22nd August, 2006)


RESOLVED:
THAT Mr. Gogarty arrange for Councillor B.J. Lea to be informed of the timescale for the establishment of footpaths across Silverdale.

39.
HIGHWAYS INVESTMENT PROGRAMME/BLOCK 3 TRANSPORT CAPITAL PROGRAMME 2006/07

(Previous Minute 23 - 22nd August, 2006)


The Neighbourhood Manager reported that the Environment Task Group at their meeting on 5th October, 2006, had recommended that the Committee approve the following prioritised list of projects for funding under the devolved HIP:

· Town Centre Residents’ Parking Scheme.
· Improvements to the footpath at Sefton Road to Mossfield Road so as to make it into a cycle route.
· Traffic calming measures at the junction of Rake Lane/Lumns Lane.
· Improving the pavements, filling the potholes and cutting back the trees at Rake Lane near the railway station.
It was noted, however, that the list could not yet be definitive as the cost of the first priority had not been finalised.

Councillor B.J. Lea suggested that provision of additional car parking at Kenilworth Avenue should be included as a priority as emergency services and refuse vehicles had encountered difficulty gaining access to the area.  He was supported in this suggestion by local residents.  It was reported, however, that the cost of such a scheme was estimated at between £75,000 to £100,000 and could, therefore, absorb the whole of the devolved budget.  Councillor B.J. Lea reported that he had been told that the cost was significantly less but the Committee felt that the need to ensure works were completed within the specified timescale would not allow for deferral on this issue.

Residents in the area affected by the town centre parking scheme confirmed their support for action but indicated that they had reservations.  Councillor Hinds gave an assurance that their questions would receive a direct response from officers.

Members reported that the proposed works at Rake Lane would be effective only if they were maintained and Councillor B.J. Lea proposed that a programme be financed to ensure that standards were retained.  Members discussed a possible source of funding for such works and it was indicated that the Green Budget would not be appropriate.  The Neighbourhood Manager reminded the Committee that the devolved budget could be utilised for this purpose and offered to inspect the site with officers and estimate costs.  Members felt, however, that this problem was common to all areas and that a systematic approach would have to be developed to ensure equitable distribution of any resources.

The Chairman referred to instances where he felt the Council had received poor value for money from its staff/contractors and Councillor Antrobus outlined actions which were being taken to deal with such instances. 

RESOLVED:
THAT the prioritised list of schemes put forward by the Environment Task Group be approved for funding under the Highways Investment Programme/Block 3 Transport Capital Programme in 2006/07.

40.
BOLTON, SALFORD AND TRAFFORD MENTAL HEALTH NHS TRUST - FOUNDATION TRUST APPLICATION

RESOLVED:
THAT, in view of the inability of the Trust to send a representative to the meeting, this matter be withdrawn from the agenda.

41.
SWINTON COMMUNITY ACTION PLAN (CAP)

The Neighbourhood Manager submitted an updated version of the CAP and drew attention to those priorities which it was proposed to delete from the document for reasons of feasibility and funding.


RESOLVED:
THAT the updated version of the CAP and the list of deletions be approved.

42.
BUDGET SUB-GROUP

The Neighbourhood Manager submitted (a) a schedule containing the recommendations made by the Budget Sub-Group at their meeting on 2nd October, 2006, a proposal which had been developed since that meeting to provide additional Christmas lights in Swinton Town Centre and (c) the Financial Position Statement as at 21st August, 2006.


She agreed to look into reports that the wheelie bin service at the Clifton Resource Centre for which the Committee was paying the annual charge was not satisfactory.


Councillor O’Neill, Graham Patterson and Nicola Ramsden indicated that, in view of the late submission and substantial costs involved, they would prefer to abstain from voting on the application for additional Christmas lights.  The Committee acknowledged these concerns and asked that efforts be made to reduce the costs by, for example, seeking a contribution from the Director of Marketing and Communications. 


Mr. Thompson referred to the recommendation to refuse a grant to the PACE and reported on the many positive achievements of the group in support of its application.  The Committee felt, however, that the status of PACE, lacking a Treasurer and so not 


fulfilling its constitutional requirements, was uncertain and could not accept his arguments.


RESOLVED:
(1) THAT the recommendations made by the Budget Sub-Group at their meeting on 2nd October, 2006, be dealt with as set out in the appendix to these minutes.
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(2) THAT the Financial Position Statement as at 28th August, 2006, be noted.

43.
CAMPAIGN TO PROMOTE EQUALITY IN SPORT

Tommy Curran (a) reported on activities that were to take place in Swinton in support of the campaign to promote Equality in Sport, (b) encouraged Members to participate and (c) gave details of the Equity Policy that Salford Community Leisure had developed.

44.
THE SWINTON NEWSLETTER

Councillor O’Neill referred to the impressive Swinton Newsletter which had been circulated at the meeting and asked if consideration had been given to producing a less expensive version so as to meet the cost of wider distribution.  The Neighbourhood Manager reported on the venues to which the Newsletter was circulated and indicated that the activities of each Community Committee in turn were promoted by articles in the Life in Salford magazine.


Councillor Cullen referred to the article in the newsletter on the Helping Hands and reminded Members that the project, now a citywide success, had originated in Swinton.

45.
ITEMS FOR INFORMATION

The following items were submitted for information:

· Details of the future use of the Buile Mansion site.

· The August issue of the Swinton Open Space Community Association newsletter.

· Details of Handy Van - a home support service from Help the Aged.

· Details of the outcome of drainage works at Beechfarm playing fields.

· Details of Community Repaint - a scheme to donate paint to community groups.

· The latest issue of the Beechfarm newsletter.

· The overview and scrutiny newsletter.

· The report from the Alcohol Commission.

· Details of the renovation works at the Clifton Library.

· Swinton Newsletter

· Details of a Family Fun Day at Fit City , Pendlebury on 24th October, 2006 

47.
DATE OF NEXT MEETING

RESOLVED:
THAT the next meeting of the Community Committee be held at 6.00 pm, on Tuesday, 12th December, 2006.
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APPENDIX TO THE MINUTES OF THE SWINTON COMMUNITY COMMITTEE ON 10TH OCTOBER, 2006 BASED UPON 

RECOMMENDATIONS OF THE SWINTON BUDGET GROUP HELD ON 2ND OCTOBER, 2006 



		APPLICANT

		TOTAL GRANT SOUGHT

		PURPOSE




		DECISION

		WARD

		BUDGET

		COMMENTS



		1. Moorside Over 60’s Club

		£475.45




		Bonfire Night & Xmas lunches,


Insurance for club.




		Approved £475.45

		

		

		Future applications must stipulate how many members from each area.



		2. Friends Of Victoria Park




		£500

		Start up costs




		Approved

		

		

		



		3. CRAWA

		£928

		Room Hire, Publicity, Refreshments & Insurance




		Approved


£564

		

		

		To be reviewed towards the end of 20 weeks with a view to coming back for remainder of funding if successful. Attendance register to be provided.



		4. Friends of Waterside

		£1000

		Contribution to cost of safety flooring

		Approved

		

		Community, Health & Wellbeing Fund 




		





		APPLICANT

		TOTAL GRANT SOUGHT

		PURPOSE




		DECISION

		WARD

		BUDGET

		COMMENTS



		5. Valley Community Centre

		£1257.92

		Insurance, Room Hire, Supplies for Breakfast and Luncheon Clubs.




		Approved £1257.92

		

		£1000 Community, Health & Wellbeing Fund. £257.92 Devolved Budget




		



		6. Salford Disability Forum

		£1500

		Project Management Support & 


Co-ordination




		Deferred

		

		

		Approve subject to decisions from other areas. Those decisions to be sent to next Swinton Budget Sub-Group.



		7. Swinton Car Project

		£2600

		Quarterly Rent for Unit




		Approved

		

		

		



		8. Pendlebury Coyotes




		£5400

		Room Hire

		Deferred

		

		

		Request further information. Membership breakdown


Subscriptions


How much have they paid in the past?



		9. Swinton Neighbourhood Team




		£10.50

		Boulders on Overdale

		Approved

		

		

		





		APPLICANT

		TOTAL GRANT SOUGHT

		PURPOSE




		DECISION

		WARD

		BUDGET

		COMMENTS



		10. PACE

		£1178.88

		Stationery, Bills

		Refused

		

		

		Insufficient evidence to support spend (Phone bills, mileage). 


Starter Grant given last year to cover stationery.






		11. ADD Project

		£250

		Transport

		Deferred pending the outcome of a meeting between Councillor Mrs Lea and the Strategic Director of Children’s Services 

		

		

		Awaiting report from Children’s Services






		12. Swinton Neighbourhood Team

		£12,690




		Purchase of Christmas lights for the Swinton Town Centre


Installation, storage and removal of lights 

		Approved


Yearly commitment to pay £6,000 (plus inflation) for erection and removal of lights. 

		

		

		Efforts to be made to reduce costs by, for example, seeking a contribution from the Director of Marketing and Communications






